
 
 

 

 

 

May 11, 2020 

 

VIA E-MAIL ONLY 

Freida Burgess 

Superintendent, Keyes Public Schools 

Post Office Box 47 

Keyes, OK 73947 

FBurgess@keyesps.org     Re: Keyes Public School (“Keyes” or “the  

District”), Independent School District No.  

C-021, Cimarron County (the “District”)  

 

Superintendent Burgess, 

 

I am writing to notify you, in your capacity as a superintendent of Keyes Public Schools, 

that the State Board of Education (the “Board”) will consider the possible non-accreditation and/or 

mandatory annexation of the District at its May 28, 2020, meeting. The proposed effective date for 

mandatory annexation is June 30, 2020.  

 

Oklahoma law provides that a school district may be annexed to one or more other districts 

through “mandatory annexation by the State Board of Education.” See 70 O.S. § 7-101. Pursuant 

to this statute, the Board has promulgated administrative rules governing procedures for a 

mandatory annexation. See 70 O.S. § 7-101.1. At Oklahoma Administrative Code (“OAC”) 210:1-

3-2, these regulations provide that mandatory annexation will be considered by the Board in the 

following situations: 

 

1. When a school district has been declared academically at-risk under the statewide system 

of accountability pursuant to 70 O.S. §§ 1210.541-545; 

2. When a school district is non-accredited by the Board; 

3. When a district fails to open or maintain a school, except when situations beyond the 

control of the district cause a normal delay. 

See OAC 210:1-3-2. 

 

In the current situation with the District, OSDE is advising the Board that each of these 

triggering conditions is present. The gravamen of the recommendation for non-accreditation and 

mandatory annexation is based primarily on the District’s increasingly low and unsustainable 

student enrollment, which has resulted in the District being unable to maintain an operational and 

legally functional public school. Moreover, as a result of the low enrollment, the public and 
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stakeholders at large are unable to verify the effectiveness of the District’s academic offerings. 

Finally, as noted by the Board when placing the District on probationary accreditation status on 

February 27, 2020, the District is subject to non-accreditation for failure to maintain compliance 

with applicable laws and regulations relating to instruction, civil rights laws for students with 

disabilities and at-risk students. As presented to the Board in February, 2020, the District’s student 

information data shows a significant trajectory of declining enrollment over the past several years, 

evidenced by student enrollments as of October 1 of each year. Specifically, the District’s 

enrollment is summarized in the table below. In recent years, as a result of the low enrollment, 

Keyes has not provided transportation for students and has entered cooperative agreements with 

neighboring districts for students to participate in sports. The District’s enrollment counts in the 

last five years have plummeted, and have continued to decrease in recent months.  

 

School Year October 1 Enrollment Count 

2015-2016 83 

2016-2017 85 

2017-2018 55 

2018-2019 25 

2019-2020 13 

May 2020 5 

 

As a consequence of the low enrollment, the District’s School Report Card that is required as a 

part of Oklahoma’s school accountability system pursuant to federal and state laws reflects 

information on academic and related measures in only 1 of 14 indicator categories. For the 2018-

2019 Oklahoma School Report Card, the District’s results are as follows: 

 

Indicator Elementary School 

Grade 

High School Grade 

Academic Achievement No Grade 

 

No Grade 

 

Academic Growth (Elementary 

sites only) 

No Grade 

 

 

Graduation (High school sites 

only) 

 No Grade 

English Language Proficiency No Grade 

 

No Grade 

 

Chronic Absenteeism B No Grade 

 

Postsecondary Opportunities 

(High school sites only) 

 No Grade 

Overall No Grade 

 

No Grade 

 

 

See 2018-2019 Oklahoma School Report Card, Keyes Public Schools, pursuant to 70 O.S. § 

1210.545. For the 2018-2019 school year, there were a total of nine (9) students who completed 

an assessment for the Oklahoma School Testing Program, which is used to calculate performance 

on certain of the accountability indicators. Because the school only had nine (9) students, the 
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District did not have the minimum number of students (the “N size”) necessary to enable it to 

receive indicator grades on the School Report Card.1  

 

Another consequence of the District’s extremely low student enrollment—and resultantly low 

numbers of teachers employed—is a failure to offer the academic opportunities Oklahoma public 

school students are entitled to under state law. As a part of the legal and academic standards 

governing the accreditation of public schools by the Board, each high school must offer at least 

thirty-eight (38) units of study (or their equivalent in academic subject competencies) each year. 

See Oklahoma Administrative Code 210:35-9-31(g)(3). The 2017-2018 and 2018-2019 

Accreditation Compliance Reports for Keyes High School indicate that the school did not offer 

the minimum of 38 units of high school credit required. See Accreditation Reports, attached as 

Exhibit “A.” In practice, this deficiency means that students who live in the District are not offered 

the same opportunities as students in other districts to learn about a breadth of subjects at the high 

school level.  

 

Similar to the impact that very low enrollment has on limiting the course offerings available for 

high school students, minimal enrollment has resulted in a lack of capacity to serve high risk 

students who live in the District. Under Oklahoma law, a student who is identified as being at risk 

of not completing their secondary education is entitled to alternative education services. See 70 

O.S. § 1210.568; OAC 210:35-29-8. In 2019, Keyes’ alternative education program was assigned 

a general rating of “Noncompliant” under the legally required annual evaluation of such programs, 

and received “Noncompliant” ratings for more than half of the specific program components. 

There were no Alternative Education program components in which Keyes was rated as “Highly 

Effective.” What this means, in practice, is that a student who lives in the District and is at risk of 

not completing their high school education is less likely to receive services designed to help them 

achieve graduation than an at-risk student in another district. 

 

In the circumstances outlined above, it is the obligation of the Oklahoma State Department of 

Education to recommend to the Board that it consider the non-accreditation and/or mandatory 

annexation of Keyes Public Schools at its next scheduled meeting on May 28, 2020.  

 

Oklahoma law and administrative regulations provide that prior to the loss of a local school 

district’s accreditation, the district and its representative will be given an opportunity to be heard 

before the Board. See OAC 210:1-5-5. Further, state law provides that when a recommendation 

for mandatory annexation is made, written notice must be provided to the board of education of 

the school district and said district may then request an opportunity to appear before the Board. 

See 70 O.S. § 7-101.1. As such, this letter shall serve as official notice that the Board will consider 

the non-accreditation and/or mandatory annexation of the District at its May 28, 2020, meeting. 

 

 The May 28 meeting of the State Board of Education will commence at 9:30 a.m. at the 

Oliver Hodge Building, 2500 North Lincoln Boulevard, Room 1-20, Oklahoma City, Oklahoma. 

At this time, pursuant to the authority granted in the Oklahoma Open Meeting Act, at 25 O.S. § 

307.1, it is anticipated that the meeting will be held by videoconference. Should the District wish 

                                                      
1 Oklahoma currently has an N size of 10, meaning a school must have at least ten students in an indicator to 
receive an indicator grade. 



4 

to appear before the Board, please advise, and information specific to accessing and participating 

in the meeting remotely will be provided to you at a later date. 

To the extent the opportunity to appear before the Board is requested, the governing statute 

provides that the Board shall “decide the issues after hearing from representatives of the school or 

school district and the State Department and shall make a final determination on the 

recommendation of the Department.”  See 70 O.S. § 7-101.1. Provided, however, that the District 

elects to not request an opportunity to address the Board, non-accreditation and/or mandatory 

annexation of the District will proceed without delay. In light of this notice and authority, the 

OSDE respectfully requests that the District advise whether it requests the opportunity to appear 

before the Board to address these matters. 

 If you have questions or wish to further discuss these matters, please do not hesitate to 

contact me at (405) 522-3274 or Brad.Clark@sde.ok.gov.  

Sincerely, 

Brad S. Clark 

General Counsel 

cc: The Honorable Joy Hofmeister, 

State Superintendent of Public Instruction 

      Kirk Warnick 

Regional Accreditation Officer, OSDE 
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210:1-3-2. Annexation, consolidation, dispensation, and severance determination   
(a)    State Board of Education role. The State Board of Education's role is: to receive and implement an order from 
the State Superintendent which declares that all or part of a district has been voted to be annexed, following statutory 
requirements, to adjacent or transporting district(s); to decide on the division of assets and property of a disorganized 
district in the event the problem cannot be resolved by the boards of annexing districts; and to set standards, 
promulgate rules and procedures, and conduct studies relating to the consolidation of two or more adjacent school 
districts. [70:7-105 & 106] 
(b)    Mandatory annexation.  
(1)    Mandatory annexation will be considered by the State Board of Education upon occurrence of the following 
situations: 
(A)    When a school district has been declared "academically at-risk" pursuant to 70 O.S. 1989, §1210.541. 
(B)    When a school district is nonaccredited by the State Board of Education. 
(C)    When a district, without officially dispensing with school, fails to open or maintain a school (except when 
situations beyond the control of the district cause a normal delay). [Title 70 O.S. § 8-106]. 
(2)    When it comes to the attention of the State Board of Education that a local school district is facing the possibility 
of mandatory annexation, the State Board of Education shall provide the district with an opportunity to be heard. The 
State Board of Education shall notify the superintendent and each school board member of the time, date and place of 
the meeting. At the meeting, representatives of the school district, including patrons, shall have an opportunity to 
address the State Board of Education and to provide information to the Board. The President of the State Board of 
Education may set time limits on individual presentations and may require groups to select a representative to speak 
on behalf of the group. 
(3)    When the State Board of education determines that a local school district is to be mandatorily annexed, the 
following steps will be followed: 
(A)    The Board will notify one or more of the potential receiving districts that they are responsible for taking an 
inventory of property and securing the buildings and other property of the district being mandatorily annexed. In 
selecting the district(s) responsible for this procedure, the State Board of Education may rely on recommendations 
from the State Superintendent. 
(B)    The State Board of Education will immediately notify the district superintendent of the Board's action. 
(C)    The state superintendent shall notify the parents or legal guardians of all students in the district being annexed 
that they must apply for a transfer to the state superintendent within 10 days of the State Board of Education's action 
to annex. The state superintendent may require the parents to furnish a legal description of their residence at the time 
the transfer request is made. 
(D)    Once the state superintendent has received the transfer requests, she/he shall notify the State Department of 
Education, in writing, of the breakdown of where students are asking to attend school by transfer and provide the State 
Department of Education with the legal description of the residence of each student. 
(E)    The State Department of Education will utilize the transfer requests and legal descriptions submitted to the state 
superintendent as a guide in plotting the proposed boundary lines for dividing the annexed district. To the maximum 
extent possible, the preference of the students and parents shall be acknowledged. 
(F)    The State Department of Education will present the proposed boundary lines for division of the annexed district 
to the State Board of Education for approval. The proposal shall be accompanied by the legal description of the 
property being annexed. 
(G)    The assets and liabilities of the annexed district shall become part of the annexing districts. When an annexing 
district assumes a debt incurred by the annexed district prior to July 1, the district assuming the debt should receive a 
comparable portion of the assets. 
(H)    When two or more annexing districts are involved in the division of an annexed district, the assets and liabilities 
are divided by agreement between the boards of education. If the boards of education are unable to agree, the matter 
shall be divided by the State Board of Education. 
(c)    Consolidation of school districts.  
(1)    A petition by the board of education of any school district desiring a study of the consolidation of such school 
district with another school district or districts, or proposing such consolidation, shall be signed by the president and 
clerk of such board of education, and such petition shall be considered by the State Board of Education at its next 



regular meeting. If a study of the proposed consolidation is deemed proper and advisable, the Secretary of the State 
Board of Education shall forthwith advise the boards of education of all districts involved that a study of the proposed 
consolidation is going to be made. 
(2)    The State Board of Education reserves the right to make a study of the advisability of consolidating two or more 
school districts in any area of the State, on its own initiative, and without any petition from a board of education. 
When such decision is made, each school district involved shall forthwith be advised that such study is going to be 
made, and such districts shall be directed to determine, by such procedures as the State Board of Education may 
prescribe what, if any, consolidation should be carried on in the area under study. 
(3)    All studies of the advisability of consolidation shall be under the direction of the President of the State Board of 
Education, who shall utilize the services of appropriate divisions of the State Department of Education. 
(4)    If after a study of the population, wealth, terrain, trade areas and other pertinent factors, it is determined that two 
or more school districts should be consolidated, the board of education of each school district involved shall be so 
advised. 
(5)    No election to determine consolidation shall be called or held unless there shall have been filed with the State 
Board of Education a petition therefore, signed by a majority of the school district electors of each school district 
included in the proposed consolidation. When such a petition is received and is determined to be sufficient, the State 
Board of Education shall call an election for the purpose of affording to the school district electors in the school 
districts involved an opportunity to express their wishes through a majority vote of the school district electors in the 
entire territory involved. Notice of such election, stating the time and date thereof and the polling places, shall be 
posted in five (5) public places in each school district involved, not less than ten (10) days before date of such election. 
Such election shall be conducted by one or more members of the State Department of Education, as designated by the 
President of the State Board of Education. 
(6)    If a majority vote at such election is in favor of consolidation, the State Board of Education shall issue a written 
order to such effect, declaring the participating school districts dissolved and the new school district established. 
Copies of such order shall be sent to the county treasurer, county assessor and the county clerk of each county in which 
the districts involved are situated, and to the Oklahoma Tax Commission, and to the board Of education of each school 
district involved. If a majority vote at such election is not in favor of consolidation, the State Board of Education shall 
make a written order to such effect, and shall send a copy thereof to the board of education of each school district 
involved. 
(7)    The local board of education members representing the school district having the largest number of enumerated 
children shall serve as board members of the newly-formed school district for the remainder of their term. 
(8)    All liabilities, assets, powers and duties shall become the responsibility of the newly-formed school district. 
(d)    Dispensing with a school district.  
(1)    Should residents of a district desire to dispense with all or part of this school district, it is the duty of the State 
Superintendent to notify the State Board of Education of a majority vote of eligible electors at an annual or special 
election or by a petition signed by sixty (60) percent of eligible school district electors to dispense with either grades 
1 thru 8 or grades 9 thru 12, or both, and such procedure shall be accomplished prior to June 30. Subsequently, parents 
of such children in the dispensed grades should file an application transfer for the ensuing year with the State 
Superintendent. Any district which dispenses with its entire school district for the ensuing year shall be mandatorily 
annexed on July 1 by the State Board of Education to an adjacent school district(s) to which pupils have been 
transferred. 
(2)    Provided that if a school district does not officially dispense with its school following the preceding procedure 
and fails to open and maintain a school during such ensuing year, the State Board of Education, except as otherwise 
provided, shall at its next regular meeting annex such district, as provided by law. [70-8-106] 
(e)    Severance determination. Pursuant to 70 O.S. §7-203(B), the State Board of Education may promulgate rules 
regarding its authority to budget and make expenditures of monies contained in the School Consolidation Fund. School 
Consolidation Funds can be used by annexing or consolidating districts to provide employment assistance in the form 
of severance for school district employees who are dismissed due to annexation or consolidation under 70 O.S. §7-
203(B)(1)(c). The procedure for employees to make a severance application and process to receive a severance 
determination shall be communicated to all affected employees by the annexed or consolidated district superintendent. 
The severance application process is as follows: 



(1)    To qualify for severance, district employees (teachers, administrators, and support personnel) must first seek 
severance allowance from the annexing or consolidating district(s) prior to making application to the State Department 
of Education. 
(A)    Any annexing or consolidating school district(s) that receive School Consolidation Funds must accept and 
consider all requests for severance made by district employees who were dismissed due to annexation or consolidation, 
but not subsequently employed by the consolidating or annexing district(s). 
(B)    The annexing or consolidating district(s) may elect to award qualifying employees a severance in an amount up 
to and not to exceed eighty percent (80%) of the individual's salary or wages, exclusive of fringe benefits. 
(C)    Severance allowance from the annexing or consolidating district(s) is permissive in any amount from 0% to 
80% of the individual's salary or wages, exclusive of fringe benefits, for the school year preceding the consolidation 
or annexation. 
(D)    For the purposes of calculation, the district(s) shall include only the salary or wages actually paid to the 
employee for the school year preceding the consolidation or annexation. 
(E)    Applications for severance shall be considered on an individual case by case basis. 
(F)    Each district shall promulgate their own rules and procedures for accepting, reviewing, and awarding severance. 
The criteria used for awarding severance must be measurable, objective, non-discriminatory, and uniformly applied. 
(2)    If the annexing or consolidating district makes an award of employment assistance in the form of severance, the 
district employee will not be eligible to make application to the State Department of Education for severance allowance 
unless the employee has also been denied unemployment compensation. 
(3)    Unemployment benefits received by any district employee dismissed due to annexation or consolidation may be 
counted as a form of employment benefit under 70 O.S. §7-203(B)(1)(c). Unemployment compensation may be 
considered as part of the total employment assistance received and may be taken into account or offset when severance 
allowance determinations are made. 
(4)    If a district employee is not employed by the annexing or consolidating district(s) and is subsequently denied 
severance or unemployment compensation by the annexing or consolidating district(s), pursuant to 70 O.S. §7-
203(B)(1)(c), the district employee will be eligible to make an application for severance to the State Board of 
Education. Qualifying applicants shall receive a severance allowance from the State Board of Education pursuant to 
the following procedure: 
(A)    Severance allowance from the State Board of Education shall be in an amount up to and not to exceed eighty 
percent (80%) of the individual's salary or wages, exclusive of fringe benefits. An award of a severance allowance by 
the State Board of Education will be made only if:  
(i)    the applicant was not employed by the consolidating or annexing district and 
(ii)    severance or unemployment compensation was denied at the district level. 
(B)    Severance allowance from the State Department of Education can be in any amount from 0% to 80% of the 
individual's salary or wages, exclusive of fringe benefits, for the school year preceding the consolidation or annexation. 
(C)    For the purposes of calculation, the State Department of Education shall include only the salary or wages 
actually paid to the employee by the district for the school year preceding the consolidation or annexation. 
(D)    Only timely applications for severance received by the State Department of Education, Finance Division, will 
be considered. All applications for severance to the State Department of Education must be received no later than 
September 1 of the fiscal year immediately following the fiscal year in which the annexation or consolidation occurred. 
The application for employment assistance in the form of severance can be found on the SDE website, 
www.sde.ok.gov, or by contacting the State Department of Education, Finance Division. 
(5)    Severance allowance by the State Department of Education can be denied only for good cause with supporting 
documentation of the following: 
(A)    The applicant was hired by the consolidating or annexing district(s), regardless of the number of hours, part 
time or full time status, or rate of pay. 
(B)    The applicant was dismissed or non-reemployed by the local school district board for reasons other than 
consolidation or annexation (i.e. reduction in force or inability to pay due to financial exigency), 
(C)    The applicant received severance from the consolidating or annexing district(s) and in addition to 
unemployment compensation, 



(6)    Severance allowance by the State Department of Education can be reduced or adjusted below eighty (80%) 
percent of the applicant's salary or wages, excluding fringe benefits, for good cause with supporting documentation. 
Good cause to reduce or adjust severance can include, but is not limited to, consideration of the following: 
(A)    The annexation or consolidation was mandatory rather than voluntary. 
(B)    The applicant's length of service to the district. 
(C)    The applicant's service record, job performance, or conduct warrants consideration of a reduction or adjustment 
in severance. The application of this criteria must be supported by verifiable documentation and evidence that is made 
available for the Board's review. 
(D)    The applicant was hired by the local school board after the annexation or consolidation election results are 
called by the State Superintendent of Public Instruction. 
(E)    The applicant was hired by the local school board after the State Board of Education voted to non-accredit the 
district. 
(F)    The applicant failed to apply for or make an attempt to gain employment with the consolidating or annexing 
district(s). 
(G)    The applicant failed to apply for or attempt to obtain a severance allowance from the consolidating or annexing 
district(s). 
(H)    The applicant received unemployment compensation. The amount of unemployment compensation received 
can be considered an offset when determining severance. 
(7)    Severance Determinations. Upon receiving the application for severance the State Department of Education, 
Finance Division staff shall review the applications for severance and make a written recommendation to the State 
Board of Education regarding each severance application. Each severance application will be considered on an 
individual case by case basis and a recommendation for severance allowance or denial will be made by the SDE staff 
to the State Board of Education in writing during a regularly scheduled Board of Education meeting. 
(A)    The applicant will be notified of the SDE staff recommendation and will be given written notice of the time, 
place, and date of the regularly scheduled State Board of Education meeting that the Board will consider and voting 
upon the SDE staff recommendation for severance. 
(B)    The State Board of Education will vote on all SDE staff recommendations for severance in open meeting. All 
votes of the State Board of Education approving or denying a severance application will be considered a final order 
of the Board. 
(8)    The applicant will be notified in writing of the State Board of Education's final determination regarding 
severance allowance. The applicant will have ten (10) days from the date the notification of severance determination 
is received within which time to file a petition for appeal or reconsideration of the Board's determination. 
(9)    Any petition, reconsideration, or hearing on the Board's final order regarding severance shall be made pursuant 
to, and governed by, the Due Process Procedures of the State Board of Education as outlined in 210:1-5-1 of the 
Oklahoma Administrative Code. 
(f)    Guidelines and forms. Copies of corresponding State Department of Education forms and guidelines for the 
implementation of annexations/consolidation and severance are available from the consolidation officer of the State 
Department of Education. 
[Source: Amended at 11 Ok Reg 1973, eff 5-26-94; Amended at 29 Ok Reg 965, eff 6-26-12] 
 

















Superintendent Hofmeister and Members of the Board of Education,

My name is Carol Stewart. l'm a resident in the Keyes School District. I would like

to see our district annex with the Boise City School District.

Most of the students have already transferred to Boise City. At the beginning of

the year only 3 students went to Yarbrough and 2 of them have moved out of the

a rea.

I thank you for considering the feelings of those who live in this district.

Rega rd s,

/'uaa*
Carol Stewart



Cheri Fleming  

 

 I am a resident of Keyes. I graduated from Keyes, as did my children. I would like to address the closing 
of our school. I hope you will consider dividing the district between Boise City and Yarbrough. Boise 
City classrooms are at maximum capacity, and I understand they aren’t hiring any more teachers. 
  It’s very disappointing to me that our school is closing, but I suppose it is now a moot point. The 
community voted in and trusted the board members and administration to do the right thing, but they had 
their own agenda.  
   Our city’s population is mostly elderly. There are no businesses interested in coming in, especially now 
that there will no longer be a school. I’m angry that we already have empty, dilapidated houses and 
buildings, and now we will have the empty school complex and teacherages. I hope that our community 
will be able to use the facilities, but I’m afraid we won’t be able to afford the upkeep. Our gym,(Which is 
the best in the county), auditorium, cafeteria, and pool, will all go to waste.  
  I don’t know what else to say, except that it’s so very sad that this is taking place, and I am disgusted 
with the people responsible. 















Ginger Born 
 
I am a teacher at Keyes ISD and the school is closing this year.  I just want to address the issue 
of consolidation  It is my opinion, Yarbrough is the better  school for Keyes to join with.  Having 
taught at Keyes for 2 years, I know the students would benefit from the smaller classes at 
Yarbrough. The student/teacher ratio is smaller at Yarbrough, which I feel would help the 
students achieve greater success. I know we all want students to thrive and become the best they 
can be.  
 
Thanks, 
Ginger Born 
 

 

 

 



Superintendent Hofmeister and Members of the State Board of Education,

I ant J.B. Stewart, a fourth-generation farmer from Keyes, OK. I am currently
Ma',ror of the Town of Keyes. My 3 children and I are all graduates of Keyes High

School. I also served as a member of the Keyes School Board of Education for 15
yea rs.

I am extremely concerned with the recent developments regarding the
annexation of the Keyes School District. The residents of the district have been

tolc there would be an election held in which we could vote our preferences on
annexation. There have been no public meetings where residents could have their
wisres heard. Also, no vote is on record from the Keyes Board of Education
expressing how they want the district divided or annexed in its entirety. lt now
appears the matter is in the hands of the State Department of Education to
determine the annexation.

I believe that 28 students have transferred to Boise City School District over the
past 3 years. Boise City School is L5 miles by car or bus from Keyes School.
(Please see attached map). Whereas, Yarbrough School is 24 miles from Keyes

Schrol by car or bus. (Please see attached map). The town of Boise City is the
County Seat of Cimarron County as well as the business center of the community.
Yarbrough School is a rural school located on OK Highway 95 which is 7 miles east
of tre Cimarron - Texas County line in Texas County. Boise City has the county's
only grocery store, a Dollar General, two convenience stores with fuel as well as

many other businesses. The town of Keyes and the surrounding area must be

annexed with the Boise City School District to avoid an academic and economic
tragedy in Cimarron County.

I urgently and respectfully request that the State Board of Education perform due
diligence to determine the destiny of this district. With the arrival of the COVID-19



virus' public meetings are not possible and public statements wi1 not be a realityat your meetings.

I sincerely appreciate the State Board
you have any questions or need more
mai address or 5g0_5 LB_1.g46.

of Education's consideration of this issue. lf
information, please contact me at this e_

Regards,

JB Stewart







Mr. Billingsley, 
 
With the recent closure of the Keyes Public Schools, the question for area residents on what school 
district to consolidate with has come up.  Parents and residents are split on the decision on whether to 
consolidate with the Boise City School District or the Yarbrough School District.  I feel like the fair 
decision which provides choice would be an even split consolidation where school buses from both Boise 
City and Yarbrough could pick up Keyes area students.  This should also include a split of ad-valorem 
among the Boise City and Yarbrough School Districts, which the Keyes School District once received. 
Thank you for your consideration. 
 
Sincerely, 
Kenny Bob Tapp 
Boise City, Ok 
 
Sent from my iPhone 



Joyce Balenseifen: 
 
As our community deals with the trauma of our school closing, as a voter and taxpayer of the 
Keyes district I also want to have a voice in where my tax dollars go.  I have visited with Marley 
a couple different times so i may be repeating some of the information i have.   
     
 A little background to help you understand the value i place on education.  I am the parent of 
three sons, all graduates of the University of Oklahoma.  My oldest graduated from Keyes in 
2005, my middle son from Keyes in 2009 and my third in 2014 from Boise City.  Our hard 
choice to move to the Boise City district in 2011 was made because the Keyes school, in my 
opinion, was failing to prepare my child for higher education.  He spent his freshmen year in 
Algebra I playing cards and I am certain without the move, and a great math teacher who helped 
him catch up in math, his ACT scores would not have been high enough to be able to attend 
OU.  Most of the parents i have visited with who have moved out of the Keyes school in more 
recent years also moved for education, citing uncertified teachers, lack of classes offered and no 
extra curricular activities.  I was told there are 28 children living in the Keyes district that attend 
Boise City presently.   
     
  I want to be annexed into the Boise City District where the majority of the children who are 
residents of the Keyes district attend today.  These same kids that i support in their 
extracurricular activities such as 4-H, Scouting and church activities.   I called the Keyes School 
to find out what grades the students left there were in.  I was told that all 5 of the high schoolers 
were talking the number of credits to graduate this year, the 2 jr high kids were going to be home 
schooled next year, the girl in elementary school already had a brother attending Boise City and 
the elementary boy has his dad and grandparents that live at Felt and is already playing 
elementary basketball there.   I believe there will be none of these students that will attend 
Yarborough School next year.    
     
         In reading our local board minutes for the last several months,  I see some ‘discussion’ 
items about the future of the school but no vote was recorded on annexation.  I also see where 
our local superintendent Freida Burgess reports that she has heard nothing from the state.  Yet in 
Mr Clark’s remarks to the State Board at the February meeting, he says 1. ‘The District 
Superintendent is well aware of and I believe she believes the district should close” and 2. “The 
Board members have discussed this but they do not want to make this decision, they would 
rather this body make this decision.”   His statements indicate to me that he had conversations 
with Freida Burgess.  I believe the voters of this district have been denied their due process by 
this current superintendent and board.    I respectfully ask for your decisions to be based on all 
the facts, the desire of the district people and not on a part time superintendent that does not live 
here and has not participated in our community.    
     
 
  



    
Debbie Brown: 

My name is Debbie Brown and I am a very new member of the Keyes school board of education. 
I have had several concerned citizens approach me regarding our up coming annexation which is 
happening as a result of our not meeting accreditation and the declining numbers of our student 
body.  

Their concerns are mostly with how their opportunity to vote on a resolution about the school 
with which they would like to annex has been taken from them. I’ve spoken with Bryan 
Drummond the Keyes school legal counsel and Brandon Carey with the OSSBA on this matter 
and they both recommended the voters take part in an email campaign in hopes their voices can 
be heard.  

I am sending this email asking that you please consider the voice of these voters as you move 
forward with the annexation decision.  

On another note, if I understand correctly the Keyes board is to have an online meeting with the 
state board of education on Friday, April 17th. Several of these voters would like to attend if it is 
at all possible. They understand they will not be able to speak but there is a distrust between the 
voters and the Keyes board and they would like to hear about the meeting first hand if possible.  

Respectfully I know our state board of education members have a very full plate and I would not 
be asking for any of your time if I didn’t believe it to be of great importance that I speak with 
someone before the annexation decision is made. My contact number is 580.518.1860.  

  



Bob Cochran: 
 
Mr. Clark,  
  
I sent you a letter in mid March to express concerns about the annexation of the Keyes Public 
School district.  I realize that our world was changing rapidly at that time and has certainly spun 
into a whole new level of chaos since then.  I am concerned that my comments may have been 
lost in all that madness.  I have included that original correspondence in this email, not in an 
effort to appear pushy or belligerent, but just to satisfy myself that you read those comments.  I 
would very much appreciate an acknowledgement that you did receive this message and attached 
letter.  Thank you! 
  
Mr. Clark, 

I am interested and concerned about the outcome of the pending annexation of the Keyes school 
district into another district or districts.  I believe that I do have a rather unique perspective on 
the entire situation.  I am a current and life-long resident of the Keyes district and I attended that 
school for my entire public school education, graduating with the class of 1981.  My wife and 
one of my two daughters also graduated from the school.  Also, I taught Junior High and High 
School science in Keyes for 19 years - from 1991-2010.  In 2010, I was beginning to see that the 
student numbers were indicating a declining trend that has finally culminated in the situation that 
the school finds itself in at this time.  When the student number problem became evident to me, I 
took an opportunity that presented itself in the neighboring district of Boise City.  I taught both 
Junior High and High School science for 6 years, and then worked as a teaching principal in 
Boise City for the past 2 years. This year I was hired by the Boise City district to fill the role of 
Superintendent. 
  
During my time at Keyes and Boise City, there has generally been healthy cooperation between 
the schools to try to provide the best possible opportunities for the students in both 
schools.  Some years ago, there was a sports co-op in place that allowed Keyes boys to go to 
Boise City to play football and Boise City boys played baseball at Keyes.  More recently Boise 
City has readily welcomed sports co-ops with the Keyes district in cross country, softball, 
basketball, track, and golf.  The Boise City Board of Education has consistently made these 
activities available to our school neighbors to help the Keyes students have opportunities that 
they would not otherwise.   
In the last 3 years or so there has been a marked increase of students and teachers making the 
move from the Keyes district to Boise City.  Currently there are 28 students enrolled in Boise 
City that reside in the Keyes district and 5 teachers have made the move as well.  To my 
knowledge there have been no staff movements from Keyes to Yarbrough district and I am 
aware of only 1 student who lives in the Keyes district that now attends Yarbrough.  That 
student's mother is a teacher in Yarbrough school, and I don't believe he ever attended school in 
Keyes. 
  
Geographically speaking, Keyes is 15 miles from Boise City and 25 miles from 
Yarbrough.  Keyes and Boise City are both in Cimarron County while Yarbrough is in Texas 



County.  I point this out because I think there was some inadvertent misinformation at the 
February meeting of the State Board on this point.  I think it also relevant that Yarbrough co-
oped basketball this year  
with Hardesty - a district that is 69 miles from Keyes.  Also, because I am a lifetime resident of 
the Keyes district, I have had multiple conversations with people in the district that do not want 
their tax dollars going into another county.  Many of those same individuals are upset that the  
  
Keyes school leadership did not make adequate efforts to determine the will of the district 
residents before proceeding with the annexation process.   At this point the Keyes school  
leadership desires that the State Board of Education make a decision for them that they did not 
have the will to make.   
  
It is my belief that there are some underlying sentiments against Boise City within some of the 
Keyes school leaders, and I think that has played a part in how this whole process has 
unfolded.  Ultimately what should be the decisive factor in this decision should be the welfare of 
the few remaining students in the Keyes system.  I can say unequivocally that the students that 
have transferred to the Boise City district from Keyes have been well accepted by both their 
student peers and all of our staff and faculty.  Some of those students have done better than 
others in classes and activities, but that is of course true of the students who reside in our district 
as well.  Boise City offers more educational and extracurricular opportunities than does 
Yarbrough.  The second important factor that should weigh heavily in this decision is the will of 
the residents of the Keyes district.  They should have a voice concerning where their school 
should be annexed.  I do not believe there was much if any effort by the Keyes school leadership 
to determine the direction that the people of the district wanted to go in this matter.  That just 
seems wrong to me.  
  
In conclusion, I believe that Boise City is the best choice for the Keyes school to annex into for 
multiple reasons: 
            1.  Already most transfers out of Keyes are enrolled in Boise City. 
            2.  Boise City offers more academic and extracurricular opportunities than  
                  does Yarbrough. 
            3.  Boise City is geographically closer. 
            4.  Boise City is in the same county. 
            5.  Boise City is the county seat of Cimarron County and many Keyes 
people                       go there forother purposes.  Yarbrough has just a school on its site. 
            6.  The vast majority of the current residents of the Keyes district would 
prefer                   annexation to Boise City. 
Thank you for your consideration and allowing me to share my thoughts and concerns with you 
in this matter. 
  
--  
Bob Cochran 
Superintendent at  Boise City Public School  

 

  
  

 



Debbie Crews: 
 
Dear Ms Hofmeister, 
 
My family has had three generations graduate from Keyes Schools so it is dear to me, and it 
breaks my heart to see it close but I know it must be done considering the very few students 
enrolled there. 
That being said, I’d like to let you know that I would like to see the Keyes school annexed to the 
Boise City school district. Most of the kids from Keyes are already attending school there since it 
is the closest school for them, and it has an outstanding faculty and staff. 
The town of Boise City also has a grocery store, bank and several other businesses. It would be a 
major inconvenience for parents to have to travel 30+ miles east to attend school activities at 
Yarbrough then have to travel 15 miles west to conduct business and shop. 
Please consider this when making your decision. 
 
Thank you and stay well, 
Debbie Crews 
 
 
 
 
 
  



Scott Arthaud: 
 
As a resident of Keyes, OK, for my entire life of 49 years, as a landlowner and property tax 
contributor, and as a graduate of Keyes High School, it is my strong opinion that our school be 
annexed with Boise City Public Schools.  This seems to be the only reasonable choice based 
upon historical community, school, and business relationships as well as logistics.  There is no 
other logical choice. 
 
There are currently only three school districts in our county, and with the closure of Keyes 
Public School, it seems best for that tax money to stay within our county.  With the struggles that 
Keyes School has had over the past few years, many families in the Keyes School District have 
chosen to send their children to Boise City Schools.  It seems only right, then, that our tax money 
should go  where the majority of the students of Keyes are attending.   
 
I am frustrated that our community was not given opportunity to communicate our opinions prior 
to now, and I highly value this opportunity. 
 
In speaking to a Keyes school board member, I was informed that the current superintendent of 
Keyes School misrepresented the majority opinion of our school board, which is that the Keyes 
School District be annexed to Boise City.  It is unfortunate that this miscommunication took 
place.   
 
Please listen to the voice of the people of Keyes and allow us to annex our school to Boise City 
School District.  This decision will be most beneficial for our county, and ultimately the students 
of our community. 
 
Respectfully, 
Scott Arthaud 
 
  



Harry J Minns: 

To Whom It May Concern:  

As a tax payer, resident, and graduate of the Keyes School District, I would like to voice my 
concern about the consolidation of the District. I would like the Keyes District to be part of the 
Boise City District and part of Cimarron County.  

As Keyes school has continued to decline, I do not believe the people that were part of its failure 
should be making the decisions about who we should be consolidating with. As the school has 
declined and parents have moved their children for a better education, 95% of these parents have 
chosen Boise City School district to send their children. I think that alone should be the greatest 
factor on determining where our money and children should be going. Since we did not have a 
vote of the constituents of the district, the choice of parents over the last 10 years should be a 
guide.  

My employee’s children attend Boise City and one child has graduated from Boise City. When 
Keyes did not meet state standards, parents were given the right to transfer their children out of 
the district and the district had to provide bussing. Realizing that Boise City was a better 
education for their children after the one year probation, they continue to send their children to 
Boise City. They drove 30 miles a day for 8 years to take and pick up their children so they could 
go to a better school. They picked Boise City not Yarbrough for their children’s education.  

The current Keyes School Board would not be elected if they were running on a platform of 
consolidating with Yarbrough, most were appointed because no one wanted to be part of how the 
school was being administered the last few years.  

Sincerely,  

Harry J Minns 

  



Loretta Hiner Arthaud: 

   I am Loretta Hiner Arthaud, resident of Keyes, Oklahoma.  I was born in Boise City, OK, and 
raised in the Keyes community.  My father and mother's families came to Cimarron County  in 
the 1920's.  I and my 3 brothers and 2 children graduated from Keyes High School.  My husband 
and our son farm in Cimarron County.  Beginning in 2011 our grandchildren have attended Boise 
City School, and 2 grandsons have graduated from Boise City, and one grandson will be a Junior 
in the fall at Boise City.  In the last few years, there have been many students transfer from 
Keyes to Boise City School.  
     In January, 2020, our community was told that Keyes school would close in May, and that the 
community would have a vote concerning the annexation.  
That opportunity was not given to our community.  In the first of March, we learned of the 
February 27th meeting of the State Board of Education that included the subject of annexation of 
Keyes School.   
     If our Keyes community had known of that meeting, there are many of us that would have 
driven to OKC to attend it.  Our  community cares about the annexation,we want to decide, not 
have the State Board make the decision! 
     Boise City School is 15 miles from Keyes School and is in Cimarron County.  Yarbrough 
School is 24 miles from Keyes School and is in Texas County. 
The majority of the Keyes students have gone to Boise City and want the annexation with Boise 
City.  We as tax payers want our tax money to go to Cimarron County not Texas County.   
    We would like for our Keyes school district to make the decision.  We ask that you not listen 
to a few people that have misinformed you, as well as our community, but to communicate with 
all our Keyes School District! 
     Sincerely, 
     Loretta Hiner Arthaud 
 
 

 

 

  



Connie Dye: 

My name is Connie Dye, Keyes School Dist .I-11 ‘s Treasurer and Minutes Clerk for over 30 
years, and I would like to let you know my position on the closing of Keyes School. My 
grandparents homesteaded here and my Dad graduated from Keyes in 1939 and lived here until 
his death at 98 in 2018. All three of us graduated from Keyes as well as my husband and our two 
children. We are land owners in Cimarron County. My brother is a retired OU Physician in 
Oklahoma City, Dr. Jerry Vannatta, prior Dean of OU Medical School. We have had a lot of 
accomplished students graduate from Keyes, i.e. doctors, lawyers, farmers, bankers, etc. that 
makes Keyes proud of our School.  

By the time my son was in high school we started football co-op with Boise City, and he played 
all four years. We enjoyed the co-op and it worked great. My concern is that most of our students 
have transferred to Boise City already which is only 15 miles. I would want my ad valorem tax 
money to support those students instead of splitting it to Texas County with Yarbrough.  

It is sad that Keyes School had to close as our school has the best school facilities in the County 
and Yarborough. We have a new gym floor, large gym with all new seats, large auditorium with 
new auto, an elevated science lecture room along with science lab 3 islands; three kitchen 
islands, a Cafeteria building, and nice size classrooms. We brought the grade school over to the 
high school from a brand new building that had asbestoses which ruined that building. It would 
be great to use the Keyes facilities if possibly, but if not we should be annexed with Boise City. I 
know the some on the Board wanted to go to Yarbrough but I am sure the people of Keyes would 
vote for Boise City. It only makes sense. Thank you. 

 



18013 N Cincinnati Ave

Skiatook, OK 74070


May 5, 2020


To Whom It May Concern,


Concerning the distribution of school funding that will become available at the closing of the 
Keyes School District in Cimarron County, we want to strongly urge you to consider allocating 
the funds to the Yarbrough School District, or, at least, divide the funds between the Boise City 
School District and the Yarbrough School District.


We are interested in the consolidation of Keyes School because we own property in the Keyes 
School District, so we are taxpayers/patrons for the district. We both grew up in Keyes, went to 
all twelve years of elementary and secondary school at the Keyes School, graduating in the 
classes of 1980 and 1981. We farm, raise cattle, raised and home educated our children in the 
Keyes community until 2014, when we moved away from Keyes. We did consider putting our 
oldest daughter into the public school when she entered high school, so we visited the Boise 
City, Keyes, Yarbrough, and Elkhart schools to consider our options. We ultimately decided to 
continue with our homeschool, but if we were in the position again to choose to send any of 
our children to a public school, we would earnestly desire a choice, based on our child’s 
interests and personality. The Boise City School and the Yarbrough School are very different; 
thus, where one child might not be so successful at one school, that child might be very 
successful at the other. 


In addition, the existing east side of the Keyes School District is a considerable geographical 
distance from Boise City. In fact, the Keyes School District consists of a tract of land in Texas 
County, so we think splitting the Keyes School District funds between Boise City School and 
Yarbrough School not only makes geographical sense, it also makes economic sense for that 
Texas County land, along with at least the eastern side of the existing Keyes School District to 
become part of the Yarbrough School District. The Boise City School District already expands 
all the way to the west and north ends of Cimarron County, and if the Felt School were ever to 
close, Boise City School would consist of the entire expanse of western Cimarron County. 


The families in the existing Keyes School District need to be able to choose to send their 
children to Yarbrough School, without fighting to be let out of the Boise City School District, 
and the funding that is generated in eastern Cimarron County needs to go to the smaller and 
closer Yarbrough School District.


Thank you for your time and attention to this matter.


Sincerely,


Tim and Tisa Hanvey



Mary Tucker  
  
    As an educator with the Yarbrough school district for 16 years I implore you to consider 
combining the Keyes school district with the Yarbrough school district. I know Yarbrough is a 
very student oriented school. I have seen the successful and dedicated alumni that have been 
influenced by the faculty and school board. The a school board has always been excellent 
stewards of the State Funds.  Please take your time to consider this vote and influence your 
fellow committee members to do the same.   Thank you, Mary Louise Tucker 
 
 
 
 
 



My name is Tifany Adams and I am the President of the school board.  I have been on the board 
for several years now and the President for over 2 years.  I feel as one of our jobs of being on the 
board is to represent the kids that are going to our school.  For years now, parents have moved 
their kids out of our district for various reasons.  Some parents have chosen to homeschool and 
some have moved them to different neighboring schools.  The few kids that are still at the school 
in Keyes have zero desire to be a part of the Boise City school district.  We have such few 
choices in our area and I hate to lose yet one more choice.  Keyes closing will leave two schools 
in Cimarron County.  I do believe that at some point Felt will be closing as well so obviously 
when and if they do close, their district will obviously go to Boise City.  This is just one of the 
reasons that I believe that at least half of our district needs to go to the Yarbrough School 
District.  The Yarbrough district is having tougher times as well and if at least half of our district 
would go to them then it would help Yarbrough stay open longer.  We are a large district and this 
would also allow the kids on the east end of the district to not be on the bus as long.  Our area 
appears to be drying up and I believe that we need to maintain as many choices as we can.  This 
is the United States of America and its all about choices and I am all about giving choices to the 
kids and parents in our area.  Yarbrough has a better grade card, they are a smaller district with a 
very family like feeling, kids that are perhaps challenged will have a better opportunity of 
excelling in the Yarbrough District, kiddos will have a better chance of being able to participate 
in sports as well and being able to play even if they are not as talented.  The taxes appear to be an 
issue for several of the people in the Keyes District but they obviously do not understand how 
taxes work within a district.  I believe we are all better people when we all remember to help 
neighbors.  We as a district that is closing need to help as many people as we can and by dividing 
the district in half we could help both Boise City and Yarbrough school districts. Both districts 
need to be allowed to bring their bus routes into this district as well.  Thank you for your time.  
Tifany Adams 
President of the Keyes School District  
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 MEMORANDUM 

 

TO:  The Honorable Members of the State Board of Education 

 

FROM: OSDE Office of Legal Services 

 

DATE: February 27, 2020 

 

SUBJECT:     District Status Report – Keyes Public School  

 

District Status Report 
 

Information is being provided to the State Board of Education (“State Board”) regarding Keyes 

Public School (“Keyes” or “the District”), based on a review of federal and state laws and 

regulations for public school programs, including but not limited to the accreditation of public 

schools in Oklahoma. Issues of concern identified during the review are addressed by program 

area below. Before addressing program areas, an overview of the District is provided. 

 

I. The District 

 

Keyes Public School is an independent school district in Cimarron County, serving students in 

Pre-K through 12th grade. Keyes’ student information data appears to show a significant trajectory 

of declining enrollment over the past several years, evidenced by student enrollments as of October 

1 of each year, the relevant reporting date. In recent years, as a result of the low enrollment, Keyes 

has not provided transportation for students and has entered cooperative agreements with 

neighboring districts for students to participate in sports.   

 

School Year October 1 Enrollment Count 

2015-2016 83 

2016-2017 85 

2017-2018 55 

2018-2019 25 

2019-2020 131 

 

 

                                                      
1 In January, 2020, the District served 5 students in the elementary school site and 5 at the high school. As of 

February 25, 2020, there are now 5 at the elementary and 4 at the high school; a total of 9 students in grades PK-12. 
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For the 2018-2019 Oklahoma School Report Card, the District’s results are as follows: 

Indicator Elementary School 

Grade 

High School Grade 

Academic Achievement No Grade 

 

No Grade 

 

Academic Growth (Elementary 

sites only) 

No Grade 

 

 

Graduation (High school sites 

only) 

 No Grade 

English Language Proficiency No Grade 

 

No Grade 

 

Chronic Absenteeism B No Grade 

 

Postsecondary Opportunities 

(High school sites only) 

 No Grade 

Overall No Grade 

 

No Grade 

 

See 2018-2019 Oklahoma School Report Card, Keyes Public Schools, pursuant to 70 O.S. § 

1210.545. For the 2018-2019 school year, there were a total of nine (9) students who completed 

an assessment for the Oklahoma School Testing Program, which is used to calculate performance 

on certain of the aforementioned indicators. Because the school only had nine (9) students, the 

District did not have the minimum number of students (the “N size”) to enable it to receive an 

Indicator grade(s) on the School Report Card.2  

 

II. Accreditation 

 

The Oklahoma Legislature, in recognizing its obligation to the children of the state and to ensure 

their opportunity to receive an excellent education, and recognizing obligations to taxpayers of the 

state, have established requirements for compliance with quality standards which the public 

schools must meet. See 70 O.S. § 3-104.3. These compliance requirements and quality standards 

are commonly referred to as the accreditation standards, governing the classification, inspection, 

supervision and accrediting of the public schools by and through the State Board. See 70 O.S. § 3-

104(7); see also 70 O.S. §§ 3-104.3 and 3-104.4. Consistent with these requirements, the State 

Board has adopted administrative rules for accreditation of public schools, governing the 

operations, activities and supervision of public schools, as well as a school’s compliance with 

applicable regulations and statutory requirements. See Oklahoma Administrative Code 210:35-3-

201. The regulations provide for the accreditation status of a school to be classified according to 

the following: 

 

1. Accredited With No Deficiencies--All standards are being met. 

2. Accredited With Deficiencies--A school site fails to meet one or more of the standards but 

the deficiency does not seriously detract from the quality of the school's educational 

program. 

3. Accredited With Warning--A school site fails to meet one or more of the standards and the 

deficiency seriously detracts from the quality of the school's educational program. 

                                                      
2 Oklahoma currently has an N size of 10, meaning a school must have at least ten students in an indicator to receive 

an indicator grade. 
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4. Accredited With Probation--A school site:  

a. consistently fails to remove or make substantial progress towards removing all 

deficiencies noted the previous year; and/or,  

b. consistently violates regulations; and/or,  

c. deliberately and unnecessarily violates one or more of the regulations. 

5. Nonaccredited--The school site is no longer recognized by the State Board of Education.3 

 

A. Course Credits 

 

As a part of the accreditation standards, each secondary school must offer and teach at least thirty-

eight (38) units or their equivalent in academic subject competencies each year. See Oklahoma 

Administrative Code 210:35-9-31(g)(3). The 2017-2018 and 2018-2019 Accreditation 

Compliance Reports for Keyes High School indicate that the school did not offer the minimum of 

38 units of high school credit required pursuant to Oklahoma Administrative Code 210:35-9-

31(g)(3). See Accreditation Reports, attached as Exhibit “A.” 

 

The failure to offer the minimum required number of high school course offerings resulted in 

Keyes High School being assigned the 2018 accreditation status of “Accreditation with One 

Deficiency”, and the continuing shortage of class offerings resulted in the 2019 accreditation status 

of “Accreditation with Warning.”  

 

It is the OSDE’s understanding that the District continues to offer fewer than 38 units of high 

school credit during the 2019-2020 school year. In fact, the District may only offer approximately 

twenty-three (23) courses at the high school, which is the minimum number of units or 

competencies a student must complete in order to graduate. See 70 O.S. § 11-103.6; OAC 210:35-

9-31.  

 

III. Special Education 

 

In 2018, the Oklahoma State Department of Education (the “OSDE”) Office of Special Education 

Services investigated a complaint alleging that a 16-year-old student was being served under an 

out-of-date Individualized Education Program (IEP), and that the student was not being provided 

with the services to which they were entitled under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act 

(IDEA).  

 

The 2018 investigation concluded that Keyes Public School was in noncompliance with the 

requirements of the IDEA, specifically 34 C.F.R. § 300.101 (“Free Appropriate Public Education”) 

and 34 C.F.R. § 300.324 (“Development, Review, and Revision of IEP”). See OSDE Complaint, 

attached as Exhibit “B.” As a part of the District’s corrective action, an assurance statement was 

signed, assuring that all IEP’s are timely finalized and that all special education staff of the District 

are trained on IEP implementation timelines.  

 

Despite the provided assurance statement, it appears that the District has failed to comply with the 

timelines and requirements of IDEA. To date, the District currently has three (3) children with 

disabilities and an IEP; however, two (2) of these are out of compliance with IDEA requirements. 

IDEA, and its corresponding federal regulations, require that a reevaluation of each child with a 

                                                      
3 Additionally, accreditation may not be maintained if a district does not provide financial support to meet the needs 

of students OAC 210:35-3-166. 
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disability occur at least once every 3 years, unless deemed unnecessary. See 34 CFR § 300.303. 

Upon review of District records, the last reevaluations conducted on two students was March 4, 

2016 and January 17, 2017 such that without information in the file deeming the reevaluation 

unnecessary, the District is out of compliance. 

 

IV. Alternative Education 

 

A school district’s alternative education program is annually rated using an Alternative Education 

Evaluation Rubric, to determine whether appropriate alternative education services are being 

offered to students as required by Oklahoma law.  See 70 O.S. § 1210.568.  The Alternative 

Education Evaluation Rubric lists 40 components of alternative education programs, with a 

possible rating for each of the 40 statements of “Noncompliant,” “Minimally Compliant,” 

“Effective,” and “Highly Effective.”   

 

In 2017-2018, Keyes’ alternative education program was rated “Noncompliant” in 2 alternative 

education components, and “Minimally Compliant” in 12 components.  There were no Alternative 

Education components in which Keyes was rated as “Highly Effective.” 

 

Beginning in 2018-2019, the Alternative Education Evaluation Rubric changed format to eliminate 

“Minimally Compliant” status and provide for 3 levels of rating for each component rather than 4: 

“Noncompliant,” “Effective,” and “Highly Effective.”  

 

In 2018, Keyes’ alternative education program was assigned a general rating of “Noncompliant,” 

and received “Noncompliant” ratings for 25 specific components. There were no Alternative 

Education program components in which Keyes was rated as “Highly Effective.” (The 2020 

Alternative Education Evaluation Rubric for Keyes has not yet been completed.)  

 

V. Annexation 

 

Oklahoma law provides that a school district may be annexed to one or more other districts 

either through a local election held with the approval of the boards of education of the affect 

districts, or through “mandatory annexation by the State Board of Education.” See 70 O.S. § 7-

101. Pursuant to this statute, the Board is authorized to promulgate rules and regulations regarding 

procedures to accomplish mandatory annexation. See 70 O.S. § 7-101.1. At Oklahoma 

Administrative Code (“OAC”) 210:1-3-2, administrative rules provide that mandatory annexation 

will be considered by the Board in the following situations: 

 

1. When a school district has been declared academically at-risk under the statewide system 

of accountability pursuant to 70 O.S. §§ 1210.541-545; 

2. When a school district is non-accredited by the Board; 

3. When a district fails to open or maintain a school, except when situations beyond the 

control of the district cause a normal delay. 

See OAC 210:1-3-2. 

 

Currently, evidenced by its significantly low student enrollment and less than minimal course 

offerings, nearly causing students to not have the opportunity to graduate, the District is on a 

trajectory – if not already – to fail to open or maintain school, be declared academically at risk and 

lose accreditation.  
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VI. Recommendation 

 

In light of the foregoing, the OSDE recommends that the accreditation status of Keyes public 

schools be classified as “Accredited with Probation.” Additionally, barring an extraordinary 

change in the District’s student enrollment and course offerings, the OSDE recommends that 

Keyes Public Schools be mandatorily annexed, effective June 30, 2020. Pursuant to applicable 

laws and regulations, the OSDE recommends that appropriate notifications be provided to the 

District of the proposed annexation, as well as to neighboring school districts, and that a hearing 

be set on the proposed annexation as early as March 25, 2020.  

 

 



Keyes Public Schools



Indicator Elementary School 
Grade

High School Grade

Academic Achievement No Grade No Grade

Academic Growth (Elementary 
sites only)

No Grade N/A

Graduation (High school sites 
only)

N/A No Grade

English Language Proficiency No Grade No Grade

Chronic Absenteeism B No Grade

Postsecondary Opportunities 
(High school sites only)

N/A No Grade

Overall No Grade No Grade

2018-2019 School Report Cards



Enrollment
• 2015 – 83 students
• 2017 – 55 students
• 2019 -13 students
• Februa ry 24, 2020 – 9 students



Accreditation
• Legisla ture , vis-à -vis the  Sta te  Boa rd, to ensure :

– Meet the  needs of a ll s tudents
– Provide  equita ble  educa tiona l opportunities to rece ive  a n 

exce llent educa tion
– Obliga tions to ta xpa yers

• La ws a nd regula tions
– School boa rds
– Administra tion
– Fina nces
– Personne l

70 O.S. § § 3-104 & 3-104.4; OAC 210, Cha pte r 35



Non-complia nce
• Courses a nd Credits

– Sta te : 23 credits  for gra dua tion
– Sta te : 38 units  or the ir equiva lent must be  offe red
– Keyes Public  School: 23 offered
– Repeat accreditation deficiencies in 2018 and 2019
– Current accreditation status: Warning

70 O.S. § 11-103.6; OAC 210:35-9-31



Non-Complia nce

• Specia l Educa tion
– 2018 compla int investiga tion – non-complia nce  

Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA)
– Current: outdated/expired evaluations and 

Individualized Education Program (IEP) 
• Alternative Education

– 2017-2018: 14 areas of “Noncompliant” and “Minimally 
Compliant”

– 2018-2019: 25 areas of “Noncompliant” 



Conclusion
• 84% drop in enrollment in 4 yea rs
• 9 current students a cross 12 gra des
• Non-complia nce

– Course  offe rings a nd opportunities for students

– Civil rights – educa tiona lly disa dva nta ged students 
(specia l educa tion a nd a lte rna tive  educa tion)



Annexation 
Boa rd sha ll consider a nnexa tion in the  
following situa tions:

• Distric t a ca demica lly a t-risk
• Distric t is  non-a ccredited
• Distric t fa ils  to open or ma inta in a  school

-70 O.S. § 7-101.1; OAC 210:1-3-2



Recommendations
• Accredited with Wa rning

• Accredited with Proba tion

• Annexa tion, e ffective  J une  30, 2020

– Notice  to Keyes Public  Schools 

– Consolida tion Fund

– Severa nce
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